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AN OPEN LETTER TO MY NYC COUNCIL COLLEAGUES
REGARDING MY SUPPORT FOR DOCK STREET DUMBO

April 28, 2009

Dear Colleagues:

I am writing to share with you first-hand the reasons I am supporting an important and thoughtful development proposal in Downtown Brooklyn that is about to come before the City Council next month: Dock Street Dumbo.  Dock Street is a mixed use project – featuring rental apartments, the area’s first ever affordable housing, and a much needed new middle school to be donated by the developer – proposed for the Dumbo neighborhood between the Manhattan and Brooklyn Bridges by Two Trees Management.  

You should know that I’ve spent a great deal of time deliberating over the potential pluses and minuses of this project, because as you may be aware, while the proposed public school and affordable housing will serve my community and many of my constituents, the actual building will physically be located in another Council Member’s district.  Therefore, before I chose to become involved and support the project, I needed to be sure this was an appropriate building and beyond 100% confident that this was the right thing to do.  

Based on this criteria, I have proudly concluded that Dock Street Dumbo has earned my support and I hope that you might join me in approving this ULURP application.  (And just for the record, lest anyone dare to suggest that these are the actions of a blindly “pro-developer” Council Member, let us not forget that for the past several years I have been a leader in the fight against the Atlantic Yards development. I subjected the Atlantic Yards proposal to this very type of objective analysis and – unlike Dock Street – concluded it was absolutely not an appropriate project). 

I am fully aware of the concerns being expressed by some project opponents about the building’s proximity to the Brooklyn Bridge, so I have taken the time to walk the neighborhood to evaluate their issues and have consulted with numerous community leaders and residents.  I’ve concluded quite comfortably that Dock Street Dumbo does not pose any kind of “threat” to the Brooklyn Bridge, which is a position clearly shared by both the local Community Board (CB #2 approved the project nearly unanimously) and by the City Planning Commission, which overwhelmingly voted in favor of the project earlier this week.  Dock Street also has been endorsed by numerous groups, individuals and media organizations, including Congressman Ed Towns, Assemblyman Hakeem Jeffries, City Employees Union Local 237, Council of School Supervisors & Administrators, Local 1, AFL-CIO, League of Conservation Voters, former Schools Chancellor Frank Macchiarola, the Dean of the Pratt School of Architecture, the Brooklyn Paper, the Brooklyn Daily Eagle, and many, many more.
Not only am I confident that this project will not cause any harm to the Brooklyn Bridge or the Dumbo community, but on the contrary, I think its new public middle school and affordable housing will generate a great deal of good for the residents of Downtown Brooklyn.  I have attached a copy of an op-ed article I recently wrote in the Brooklyn Daily Eagle – “Dock Street Project Provides Rational Answer to Real Need” – that further explains my rationale for supporting the proposal and lays out the need for more of these types of thoughtful public-private partnerships across New York City.  (I also have attached a couple of additional news clips from the local papers for your review as well.)

As I had concluded in my op-ed piece, “Tough times call not only for tough choices, but for smart choices. Dock Street DUMBO, with its donated middle school and affordable housing commitment, is exactly the kind of smart, innovative public-private partnership needed for the future of our communities.”    As elected officials, we are called upon every day to make difficult (and sometimes even agonizing) decisions, but as long as we are true to ourselves and do what we believe is right for the people we represent, then we have done our jobs.  Again, I know I have made the right choice and am proud to be supporting Dock Street Dumbo, and I hope you’ll consider doing the same when it comes before us next month.   

Warm regards,


Letitia James
